ATTACHMENT A


INTEGRATED GOVERNANCE & AUDIT COMMITTEE MEETING

NORTH EAST LINCOLNSHIRE CARE TRUST PLUS 

HELD ON FRIDAY 9 MARCH 2012 AT 2.00PM
IN OLYMPIA HOUSE MEETING ROOM 1 (OHG1), 

SAXON COURT, GILBEY ROAD, GRIMSBY
	PRESENT:


	

	Mrs Sue Whitehouse 
	Chair & Associate Non-Executive   

	Cllr Ray Sutton 
	Associate Non-Executive 

	
	

	IN ATTENDANCE:
	

	
	

	Mrs Cathy Kennedy 

Mr Andy Growns 

Mrs Lisa Mackenzie

Mr Peter Hanmer

Mrs Zena Robertson 

Mr Gary Johnson

Ms Chloe Warburton
Ms Laura Whitton 

Mr Shaun Fleming

Ms Fay Dunderdale
	Chief Operating Officer

Audit Consortium – Internal Audit Manager

NELC Audit
Head of NELC Audit
Assistant Chief Operating Officer 

Governance Assurance Manager

Mental Capacity Act Manager/Risk
Deputy Chief Finance Officer 

Counter Fraud Manager/Local Counter Fraud Specialist

Business Manager (minutes)

	Jackie Rae


	Audit Manager, Audit Commission

	APOLOGIES 
	

	
	

	Cllr Mick Burnett

Mr Barry Jackson 
Ms K Barnard
	Associate Non-Executive

Information Governance & Security Manager
Strategic Workforce Lead


	
	
	ACTION

	1.
	APOLOGIES
	

	
	Apologies received were as noted above.
	

	
	
	

	2.
	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETINGS – 8 DEC 2011
	

	
	The minutes of the last meeting held on 8 December 2011 were agreed as an accurate record.
	

	
	
	

	3.
	MATTERS ARISING – 8 DEC 2011 
	

	
	
	

	3.1
	(Item 3.2 from 8 Dec 2011 notes) Aged Debt Report
	

	
	Report received from Ms Whitton and forwarded to Mrs Whitehouse.
	

	
	
	

	3.2
	(Item 3.3 from 8 Dec 2011 notes) IG Toolkit
	

	
	Mr Growns confirmed that the IG Toolkit system permits both the Humber Cluster make submission as well as each of the 4 PCTs making a local submission and confirmed that this is what has been agreed.
	

	
	
	

	3.3
	(Item 8.1 from 8 Dec 2011 notes) Internal Audit Progress Report
	

	
	Mr Growns confirmed that the progress report had been taken to the Cluster Audit Committee to inform them of the latest progress.
	

	
	
	

	4.
	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETINGS – 20 JAN 2012
	

	
	The minutes of the last meeting held on 20 January 2012 were agreed as an accurate record.
	

	
	
	

	5.
	MATTERS ARISING – 20 JAN 2012 
	

	
	
	

	5.1
	(Item 2 from 20 Jan 2012 notes) IG Toolkit Update
	

	
	Mr Growns made reference to an extraordinary meeting held in January to discuss way forward around some specific issues regarding the toolkit to have a fully populated report by February, summarised below;
28 Feb 2012 - Final cut off for evidence to be added to toolkit.  This deadline was pushed back to last week (Friday 2 March).  Mr Growns received an email on Fri 9 March indicating most evidence had been collated; Mr Jackson informed that he would be working on this over weekend to be concluded by Tuesday 13 March.  
Mr Growns advised the committee that he would do everything to asses all information provided/uploaded and report to IG/Audit accordingly this would include his judgement of robustness of this evidence. He was assuming the final closing date is end March.  
In terms of scores, majority of the requirements are now at level 2 (there is a scattering of 1 and 2 scores across each organisation in the Cluster).  However the evidence is required to support/demonstrate the scores.  Mrs Whitehouse thanked Mr Growns for his update and asked that in the event that the information was not provided by 13 March that would raise the audit report to a satisfactory level, contact should be made with Mrs Kennedy as a priority.

	Mr Growns

	
	Req 112 NELC IG Training – Mrs MacKenzie advised that the local authority do not have Information Governance as part of their mandatory training but from 1 April a new strategy is to be rolled out for staff to follow.  Mrs Kennedy added that for ASC staff this position would require them to comply with CTP/CCG requirements for IG Training. 
	

	
	
	

	5.2
	(Item 3 from 20 Jan 2012 notes) MTFP 
	

	
	Please refer to Agenda Item 8 (Attachment F).
	

	
	
	

	5.3
	(Item 4 from 20 Jan 2012 notes) Internal Audit Progress Report
	

	
	Please refer to Agenda Item 9 (Attachment G).
	

	
	
	

	6.
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
	

	
	There were no declarations of interests from those in attendance.
	

	
	
	

	7.
	CHANGE MANAGEMENT LEADERSHIP FOR ASC PROCUREMENT
	

	
	Mrs Kennedy advised that the objective of the report is to consider and comment on the proposed procurement route for securing leadership within the CCG Adult Social Care arrangements to support change and development for the coming year. The proposed procurement route would require a waiver of the organisations Standing Orders/Standing Financial Instructions (SO/SFI’s).

The changes to be delivered are critical to the successful continuation of Partnership Arrangements between NELC and the emerging CCG, which is core to the vision and strategy of both local organisations. 
Mrs Kennedy asked for the Committee to consider the following recommendations;

1. Consider whether this procurement adequately meets the SO/SFI circumstance as described at (i) above, and (if agreed)

2. Approve that clause (i) is invoked, enabling a single supplier for the two separate contracts to be secured through a non-competitive quotation procurement process 

3. Note that this decision will be taken to the Humber cluster audit committee for ratification
Mrs Kennedy added that Director of Finance for the Cluster is also aware and happy to take the view of this committee.

Mrs Whitehouse and members present approved all 3 items recommended and Cllr Sutton added this was a matter of high importance and a key issue for prioritisation.
	Approved

	
	
	

	8.
	MTFP – UPDATE
	

	
	Ms Whitton provided the Committee with an update and advised that the plan will be finalised over the next 2 weeks and would be submitted to SHA/DH.

In completing the financial plan a number of high level risks have been considered.  This is not a comprehensive list of all financial risks but those which have been assessed as most critical in terms of likelihood and impact.

Ms Whitton confirmed that the figures detailed in the report have been completed on a most likely basis, with all high level risks considered.  
As part of the delivery of any savings plans we have in place cross-patch working to ensure that we minimise any risk of duplication, assumptions against commissioners and providers.  Mrs Kennedy added that CTP plan is built up differently to plans within NELC. The CTP/CCG annual corporate saving plan is an aggregation of internal saving plans that have clear financial targets and are owned/signed off by internal managers.  In subsequent years there have been targets set with less detail about how they will be delivered, but these will have been put into individual budgets and signed up to by the time that delivery is due.  Over previous years this has proven to be most successful.
Mrs Whitehouse thanked Ms Whitton for the updated report and the committee approved the following recommendations;
1. Consider whether all the financial risks have been taken into account – members confirmed that the key risks seemed to have been identified
2. Note the latest version of the financial plan - noted

	Approved

	
	
	

	9.
	INTERNAL AUDIT – PROGRESS REPORT
	

	
	Mr Growns provided the Committee with a summary of report referred to as Attachment G.
Appendix 1
· Cluster BAF/Risk Register Development – The Cluster is developing a risk register, this will be supported by Kendra, who will be working across all 4 PCTs on this.  Mr Growns confirmed that some risks will remain at CCG level and others will be fed into the cluster register.  Mrs Robertson added that Item 11, Attachments I&J will provide further details on risks, local risks will remain in place and part of the cluster until close down in 2013, and Mrs Robertson assured the committee that the CTP will be continuing to comprehensively manage our own risks.  Mr Growns concluded that a separate BAF Report would be presented to the Cluster and will be shared with CCGs afterward (reports to be written by end of March 2012).

· Performance Management – completed and agreed by M Rabbetts (based on review of Performance Dashboard).  Significant assurance was noted.

Reports still in Progress:

· Mrs Whitehouse enquired if there were any areas of concern; Mr Grown confirmed that there was nothing with the exception of IG Toolkit (deadline 13 March).  

· Mr Growns added that the CCG Corporate Governance Framework will be completed in April.  Assurance Mapping will be undertaken by Benita using internal audit list to establish RAG Rating and establish if there are any gaps of assurance.  The document created for NHS Hull (as a pilot) had been well received. Sustainable Services was taking some time but would be concluded soon. Main accounts audit was to be concluded today. Tupe of staff to NAViGO is to be concluded next week, and Mr Growns stated that he was not aware of any significant concerns.

· Mr Growns also confirmed that sufficient work had been undertaken to meet the original budget of 151 days.

He went on to highlight other developments:

· Assurance Mapping – being undertaken to underpin a refresh of internal audit planned activity, particularly in light of organisational change.
· CAATS – fresh type of approach, if approved by Mrs Whitehouse/Mrs Kennedy, would roll out across audit work (it is currently only used routinely within Fraud Initiative work).

	

	
	
	

	
	Appendix 2 – Mrs MacKenzie

Substantial progress has now been made since last meeting, with 2 final reports brought today; Social Care Charges and Long Term Care Home Placements.

· Long Term Care Home Placements, had been given partial assurance, questions regarding budgets have now been concluded as a result pleased to advise the committee that significant assurance can be given.
· NELC Transactional Testing – now completed and significant assurance can be given.

· Sale of Properties – only partial assurance given.  Kim Cook (independent consultant) provided an update that stated processes and procedures are in place to look at the backlog of 70 properties, but a further 13 properties has arisen.  Mrs Kennedy added that in essence work has been undertaken to address the issues of legal charges that have been in place for 4 years, so the backlog is attributed to several years duration.  Property charges are not simple or rapid to put in place, but agreements of the process are now well in hand. Mrs MacKenzie added that a commitment of resources had been put in place with a deadline of end March, the committee need to be aware that this is reliant of more than one agencies input to meet this deadline.  Mrs Whitehouse enquired if there are any risks associated with the length of securing the charges, Mrs MacKenzie confirmed that for the properties concerned these are still owned or care is still required/provided (this had been verified).  Mrs MacKenzie added that it was believed the additional 13 properties would be added to the original 70 properties to be addressed as opposed to being prioritised.

· Members agreed that a follow-up will be undertaken at the end of March.  
· SWIFT Systems/Systmone – testing complete, draft report due any day.

· Direct Payments – had delays, now underway and will complete by end March.


	Mrs MacKenzie

	
	
	

	
	Appendix 3  – Mr Growns
· All IT Management audits now complete.
· Regarding Care Plus, the audit work has been completed and should be formally signed off shortly.  Significant assurance is expected.


	

	
	
	

	
	Appendix 4 & 5 – Mr Fleming

National Fraud Initiative – undertaken every 2 years. No instances of suspected fraud had been identified.

Investigation Log (Appendix 5)

· QoF Case - now finalised, whistleblowing case.  Independent review undertaken with no evidence of fraud found, however there are issues around claims and methodology.  Report issued to practice and L Creed.

· False Recruitment – reference details; some collusion. Again no evidence of fraud and case now closed.
· Suspicious Contracting – no fraud, report to be done for Mrs Kennedy and some management issues that require addressing.
· Conflict of Interest – no fraud.  Few more lines of enquiry to follow up.
Mr Fleming confirmed to Mrs Whitehouse that he wouldn’t expect any more than an estimated 8-9 days to be charged by end March 2012.


	

	
	
	

	
	Fees – Mr Growns added that a meeting with Mrs Kennedy/Mrs MacKenzie has been scheduled for 15 March to look at planning arrangements and confirmed that ECAC fee would be held at the current rate of £262.00.  Mr Hanmer also added the NELC fees would be £290.00 
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	10.
	CORPORATE RISK REGISTER & RISK UPDATE SUMMARY
	

	
	Ms Warburton provided the committee with an update of information contained in Attachments I & J, and summarised;
Corporate Risk Register

· Split into 2 halves; core risks (governance) and transitional risks (CCG)

· 5 high level risks – top level

· Governance risk relates deliver of ASC (pg 3)

· Risk on organisation change and demotivation of staff
· All updated so notes all relevant
Mrs Whitehouse raised question re R0001/03 noting the risk had increased.  Ms Warburton was asked to amend the internal controls to reflect that mitigating actions are being taken to manage this increase of risk.

QIPP - R0006/30 – this is a new risk, to be managed by Service Leads.  Considered a high level risk.  Further details to be added.

Safeguarding – R0012-04.  Affected until ‘No Secrets’ Review is published.
Strategic Plan – no high level risks.

Transitional – one CCG risk re conflict of interest, update to be provided by Mrs Robertson.

Mrs Kennedy added that re points of governance, the February Board have approved some amendments to the draft structures, so some of the internal controls won’t be in place at the end of the year.
	Ms Warburton

Mrs Robertson

	
	
	

	
	Risk Report:  Attachment J 

Ms Warburton met with Ms Whitton to discuss/develop the Cluster Statement of Internal Control (SIC).  This is a new national initiative and could provide a useful overview of control measures in place throughout the cluster area.  This work will be undertaken working with M Rabbetts. 

Mrs Robertson added that there is also an agreement in place with NELC regarding high level risks associated with children.  This will be reflected back into our Risk Register and vice versa through our partnership agreement with NELC.

In answer to Mr Hanmer’s question regarding the Tupe of PH staff Mrs Kennedy advised that tupe’ing of public health staff to NELC shouldn’t reduce risks to the CCG as this group/services provided has always been a higher risk.

Mrs Whitehouse thanked Ms Warburton for the reports and update.
	

	
	
	

	11.
	NHSLA COVER FOR SOCIAL ENTERPRISE PROVIDERS
	

	
	Mrs Robertson provided the Committee with a summary;

For the committee to advise if on-going NHSLA cover should be provided through the CTP membership for the provider social enterprises of Care Plus and NAViGO.

Since this paper has been written, L Gardner, CEx of Care Plus met with DH to look at this, we have been advised to expect a letter from DH outlining that commissions provide this cover for the next 2 years.

Costs – For the financial year 2012/13 the cost for CTP cover (excluding Social Enterprises) is £4,012.00.

Based on costs for 2011/12 the cost to include Social Enterprises is £42,020.00

The committee confirmed its agreement to support the piggy back arrangement and the administration fee charges of £500.

	Approved

	
	
	

	12.
	QTR 3 PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT REPORT – J Wilson
	

	
	In the absence of Ms Wilson, Mrs Whitehouse and committee took report as read with no comments.  Mrs Whitehouse commended the team on a well written report; Cllr Sutton commented that it was very detailed.
	Approved

	
	
	

	13.
	ITEMS FOR INFORMATION
	

	
	
	

	
	New Agenda Item
	June 2012

	
	The committee  asked to ensure the chairs of the respected meetings listed below where minutes are received for information, are clear that any items required to be escalated are sent to the minute taker for the agenda/or circulated to members via email as a priority.  If necessary the chair will be invited to attend this Committee.
	

	
	
	

	13.1
	Register of Sponsorship Annual Report
	

	
	Circulated for information.
	

	
	
	

	13.2
	Clinical Governance Sub Committee Minutes – Nov 2011
	

	
	Circulated for information.
	

	
	
	

	13.3
	Finance Assurance Minutes
	

	
	First meeting to be held on 16 March 2012.
	

	
	
	

	13.4
	Risk, Health & Safety Minutes – Nov 2011 & Jan 2012
	

	
	Circulated for information.
	

	
	
	

	
	Independent Assurance Reports:
	

	
	
	

	13.5
	NHS LA Assessment Reports – nothing to report
	

	
	
	

	13.6
	Health & Safety Exec Reports – nothing to report
	

	
	
	

	13.7
	Findings of any Ombudsman Investigation in relation to the CTP or its services – nothing to report
	

	
	
	

	13.8
	Determination of any Tribunal held in relation to the CTP – nothing to report
	

	
	
	

	14.
	Any other business
	

	
	
	

	14.1
	Accounting Policies
	

	
	Ms Whitton advised that accounting policies will now be included in the Annual Accounts this year.  This will be approved as part of the Humber Cluster arrangements.  To be flagged at next meeting of the HCAC for formal minuting.  The Finance Assurance sub group will be the group to discuss/agree items for accounting/year end process.
	

	
	
	

	14.2
	Audit Commission
	

	
	Ms Rae advised that tendering is now underway for auditors for the financial year 12/13.  The contract has been awarded to KPMG, if the consultation goes through staff will be tupe’d across.  It is not sure at this stage how this may affect audit appointments for the CCG.
	

	
	
	

	14.3
	Governance Arrangements
	

	
	Cllr Sutton enquired how the CCG will be affected operationally by the new cluster arrangements, and where will it be in a year’s time?  Mrs Kennedy  advised that as an organisation, the shadow CCG that we are now operating in, is very clear about its responsibilities, we have been very fortunate that the CTP Board when it operated independently, set-up the shadow CCG and delegated it authority.  This has carried us through a very turbulent period and will continue to do so going forward.  Being set up in this way has left us in a different position to other PCTs locally/across the country – leaving them with more uncertainty.  These changes haven’t been without difficulty or risk and corporately we have reduced our risks; some of this has however affected individuals resulting in some staff who will move from working to the CCG to the CSS, some will continue to be line managed locally and others will be line managed by the NHS Commissioning Board or the NELC.
	

	
	
	

	15.
2012
	Date, Time and Venue for Next Meeting

The next meeting will take place on:

Fri 8 June

2pm to 4:30pm
Seminar Room 2, Freshney

Thurs 6 September
2pm to 4:30pm
Seminar Room 1, Freshney

Fri 14 September
2pm to 4:30pm
Seminar Room 2, Freshney

Fri 14 December
2pm to 4:30pm
Seminar Room 2, Freshney
	Change of date

	
	
	


PAGE  
7

